

CARNEGIE RISING DEMOCRACIES NETWORK

INDIA'S ROHINGYA REALPOLITIK

NIRANJAN SAHOO | OCTOBER 31, 2017

India's eastern neighborhood is experiencing an enormous humanitarian catastrophe. Since late August 2017, over half a million Rohingya refugees from Myanmar's restive Rakhine State have fled to neighboring Bangladesh. Sectarian riots in Myanmar involving Rohingya Muslims and Rakhine Buddhists, as well as unrelenting state-sponsored violence targeting the Rohingya minority, have invited widespread global condemnation and calls for urgent humanitarian interventions.

While the international response in general appears to be tentative and evolving, India's muted reaction is of particular note. Given the country's democratic credentials, long humanitarian record, and leverage over both the Burmese and Bangladeshi regimes, regional and global expectations were high that India would help diffuse this state-orchestrated humanitarian crisis. However, India has floundered. Its Home Affairs Ministry declared the Rohingya to be "illegal immigrants" and ordered their deportation from India in early August. India's response lacks the empathy and humanitarianism that the country is known for. Instead, a cold calculation of strategic interests seems to be guiding its response. This augurs ill for India's attempted positioning as a rising, pro-democracy international power.

THE CAUSES OF THE EXODUS

The Rohingya are one of the most persecuted minorities in the world. Their status in Myanmar is fragile; at 1.1 million, they constitute about 2 percent of the population. Currently, the Myanmar government allows Rohingya civilians to register as temporary residents with identification cards. While the Rohingya had been allowed to vote and stand for parliamentary elections in 2012, the Myanmar state chose to disenfranchise the Rohingya community in the 2015 national election, after heavy pressure from hardline Buddhists.

While the Rohingya have been subjected to both violent attacks from the army and sectarian pressure from Buddhist vigilantes since the 1970s, the situation has escalated to an unprecedented level in the last few years. According to Human Rights Watch, the state-sponsored violence forced a full 125,000 Rohingya persons to leave their homes and live in squalid refugee camps in Rakhine State in 2012.² When a new Rohingya militant group, the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army (ARSA), attacked army outposts in October 2016, state-enforced violence took on even greater ferocity. A brutal crackdown by the Burmese army caused many deaths and forced more than 75,000 Rohingya migrants to cross over to Bangladesh, with hundreds of them dying in transit.

Having been disowned by their own country, the Rohingya found no takers in the neighborhood. For instance, Bangladesh, while now providing temporary shelter to more than half a million of them, had strongly resisted their entry in previous decades.³ Similarly, Thailand and Malaysia had earlier put up strong resistance, holding boats carrying Rohingya refugees at gunpoint.⁴ Despite being a Muslim country, Indonesia has turned away migrant boats on numerous occasions.⁵ In short, the Rohingya are stateless and the most shunned community in the region.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Niranjan Sahoo is a senior fellow at the Observer Research Foundation in New Delhi. He is a member of Carnegie's Rising Democracies Network.

While Myanmar's government has claimed 400 deaths, independent research by the United Nations and human rights activists estimate a death toll exceeding 1,000 since the August 25 militant attacks on the Burmese army. The UN High Commissioner for Human Rights termed the Rohingya situation "deplorable" and noted that the Rakhine case was a "textbook example of ethnic cleansing. The ongoing violence, and the state-led campaign intended to push out a vulnerable minority, is justifiably being condemned worldwide by major nations, multilateral bodies, and regional organizations. Responding to the growing humanitarian crisis, the UN Human Rights Council (UNHRC) introduced a resolution and has appointed a committee to investigate the violation of human rights in Rakhine.

Notwithstanding the growing international pressure, Myanmar's democratically elected government, under the iconic Aung San Suu Kyi, has been broadly supportive of the military's actions. Under mounting pressure and in response to widespread global condemnation, Suu Kyi—who previously set up a commission headed by former UN secretary general Kofi Annan to suggest measures to benefit the Rohingya—has promised to take back Rohingya refugees. What has surprised most world leaders and analysts was not only her failure to condemn army excesses, but her refusal to even utter the word Rohingya. With the army holding veto power over security and the country dominated by hardline Buddhist nationalists, it is an open question whether the Rohingya will ever safely go back to their homes. 9

INDIA'S REGIONAL REACTION

At home and abroad, there have been loud calls for India, the region's dominant power and a country with a long history of providing humanitarian assistance to its neighbors, to play a proactive role in the crisis. India has strong influence in both Myanmar and Bangladesh, and could make a real difference.

However, New Delhi has not risen to the occasion in the evolving humanitarian tragedy. Far from being supportive or sensitive to the plight of the Rohingya, the government of Prime Minister Narendra Modi labeled them as illegal migrants who require deportation. India's Home Affairs Ministry has issued instructions to concerned states to identify illegal Rohingya and repatriate them to Myanmar. ¹⁰ In

addition, the government has filed a counter petition before the Indian Supreme Court declaring the Rohingya to be both illegal migrants and a threat to national security. 11 Coming at a time of great tragedy, when hundreds of fleeing refugees are dying in desperate circumstances, New Delhi's hardline position has been criticized by the global community and, indeed, the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights. 12 The government's pronouncements have also provoked a raucous political debate at home.

An even bigger shock came when the Indian prime minister visited Myanmar in September. At his joint press conference with Suu Kyi, Modi said, "We are partners in your concerns over the loss of lives of security forces and innocent people due to the extremist violence in Rakhine State." Not only did he avoid using the word Rohingya, possibly at the behest of his host, but Modi did not even make a passing mention of the state's persecution and ongoing displacement of the Rohingya. The only saving grace was the announcement of development aid, including reconstruction programs within Rakhine State, which would be beneficial for the Rohingya.

India did make some marginal adjustments to its approach after Bangladesh made its displeasure known. It devised a face-saving program called Operation Insaniyat, offering material aid to Rohingya refugees in Bangladesh. In another step to undo the damage, India chose not to disassociate from a UNHRC resolution, which mandated a probe into crimes by Burmese security forces. ¹⁴ Considering the Indian prime minister's stance at Naypyidaw, this revised position at the UNHRC indicates a notable shift.

Three factors have driven the government's controversial stance. The first is growing security concerns over global jihadi groups such as the self-proclaimed Islamic State and al-Qaeda, and the actions of Pakistan's Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI) promoting the rise of ARSA as a new terrorism machine. These developments have made the pro-Hindutva regime in New Delhi wary of the potentially wider security ramifications of the conflict in Myanmar. With intelligence agencies warning of serious emerging threats, and the Pakistan-based terrorist outfit Lashkar-e-Taiba desperately seeking to arm the Indian Rohingya, New Delhi feels it would be a security risk to have more Rohingya refugees in its territory.

Second, Myanmar remains India's gateway to Southeast Asia, so its cooperation crucial is for New Delhi's broader regional objectives. India's strong backing of the current regime in Myanmar, and its reluctance to openly condemn "excessive counterinsurgency measures" following the militant attacks, are linked to the Burmese government's role in both quelling insurgencies in northeastern India and assisting India's Act East policy.¹⁵

Third, China's overwhelming presence in Myanmar continues to guide India's dealings with the Burmese authorities. India's strong stance against the military's suppression of Burmese democratic movements in the 1980s pushed the junta into China's arms. India now wants to avoid a repeat of this. With China strongly backing both the military and Suu Kyi's government on their Rakhine policy, India perceives that geopolitically it has little choice but also to stand by the regime.

In short, New Delhi's response appears to be guided by a cold cost-benefit calculation concerning trade with Myanmar, maintaining its leverage vis-à-vis China, and safeguarding cooperation on counterinsurgency operations in its northeast.

IS INDIA DOING ENOUGH?

Obviously, each nation has the right to act in its own self-interest to defend vital national objectives, including security and geopolitical advantages. Yet, if they want to be responsible stakeholders of international order and global governance, nations should maintain a healthy balance between interests and values. Being both a close neighbor to Myanmar and a responsible regional actor, India could and should play a more balanced role and take on a greater responsibility in preventing the violence from spiraling out of control, as well as proactively addressing refugee issues. India justifiably promotes its credentials as a democratic power—and this identity is a cornerstone of its geopolitical advantage in the region. Yet India's stance on Rohingya refugees diminishes its democratic credentials and its proud humanitarian heritage. 16

Like many countries in the world, India does not have a perfectly consistent record on humanitarian crises and refugee issues, yet at no point in its independent history has it ever shut the door to refugees fleeing from conflict zones, particularly in its close neighborhood.¹⁷ Despite not being

a signatory to the 1951 Refugee Convention, India has an admirable record in accommodating refugees from Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, Tibet, and even Afghanistan.¹⁸ And India was able to shoulder these burdens when the country was poorer and considerably weaker than it is today. Furthermore, India's founding fathers are on record as advocating a post-sovereignty philosophy, and they evinced strong interest in the UN and human rights institutions.¹⁹

Even with regard to the Rohingya, New Delhi sheltered several thousand as recently as 2012. Then foreign minister Salman Khurshid paid a visit to Rakhine and announced economic aid to the tune of \$1 million. So why has there been such a sudden U-turn? Many suspect that the hardening of the government's policy on the Rohingya is in conformity with the Modi government's hostile stance toward minorities, particularly Muslims. This trend is reflected in the proposed 2016 Citizenship Amendment Bill—New Delhi's recent announcement to recognize non-Muslim refugees, including ethnic Chakmas (those of Buddhist origin), as Indian citizens²¹—and recent utterances made by powerful ideologues in the Bharatiya Janata Party. Salman S

India's muted response to the Rohingya crisis, under the pretext of security and geopolitics, cuts against its own global ambitions. Offering limited material assistance to Bangladesh, which one analyst called "a few sacks of rice," cannot substitute for a more proactive response.²³ Its calculated and tactless reaction to a humanitarian catastrophe in its own neighborhood paints the country in a poor light, diminishing the moral halo of an ancient civilization and devaluing its long history of humanitarianism. Importantly, such a stance actually undermines India's ability to stand distinct from China and fosters serious doubts among its neighbors concerning India's commitment to democratic and humanitarian values. While India has to tread cautiously given growing radicalization within the Rohingya community, and the related efforts of the Islamic State and other Islamic jihadists, a great democratic power surely cannot passively watch a humanitarian catastrophe unfold on its doorstep.

NOTES

- Amy Kazmin, "India's Rohingya Refugees Face New Deportation Threat," *Financial Times*, September 10, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/6df8f4ea-946e-11e7-a9e6-11d2f0ebb7f0.
- 2. For a detailed coverage, see Matthew Smith, "'All You Can Do Is Pray," Human Rights Watch, April 22, 2013, https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/04/22/all-you-can-do-pray/crimes-against-humanity-and-ethnic-cleansing-rohingya-muslims.
- In 1978, Bangladesh strongly opposed the exodus of Rohingya to Chittagong District. Bangladeshi border guards forcibly stopped their entry during the 2012 exodus. See "Burmese Refugees in Bangladesh: Still No Durable Solution," Human Rights Watch, May 1, 2000, https://www.hrw.org/report/2000/05/01/ burmese-refugees-bangladesh/still-no-durable-solution.
- 4. See "Adrift and Alone," *Economic & Political Weekly*, May 23, 2015, http://www.epw.in/journal/2015/21/editorials/adrift-and-alone. html?0=ip_login_no_cache%3D69de5620803096298dffb691f502 d01e.
- Thomas Fuller and Patrick J. Lyons, "How Myanmar and Its Neighbors Are Responding to the Rohingya Crisis," New York Times, May 14, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/05/13/world/asia/15rohingya-explainer.html?_r=0.
- See Michael Safi, "UN Chief Urges Myanmar to End Violence as 120,000 Rohingya Flee," *Guardian*, September 5, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/sep/05/more-than-120000-rohingya-flee-myanmar-violence-un-says.
- 7. For the first quote, see: "U.N. Rights Boss Urges Myanmar to Rein in Security Forces," Reuters, August 29, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-un-rights/u-n-rights-boss-urges-myanmar-to-rein-in-security-forces-idUSKCN1B91BX; for the second quote, see: "Human Rights Council Holds Interactive Dialogue With the Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar," UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, September 19, 2017, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=22102.
- "Aung San Suu Kyi Says Myanmar Ready to Take Back Rohingya Refugees After Verification Process," Firstpost, September 21, 2017, http://www.firstpost.com/world/watch-in-live-tv-addressaung-san-suu-kyi-declares-verification-process-for-rohingya-refugees-who-wish-to-return-4058167.html.
- Thant Myint-U, "Myanmar's Resurgent Nationalism Shapes New Political Landscape," Nikkei Asian Review, October 5, 2017, https://asia.nikkei.com/Viewpoints/Thant-Myint-U/ Myanmar-s-resurgent-nationalism-shapes-new-political-landscape.
- See the excerpt of the order in Suhasini Haidar and Vijaita Singh, "Governments Firms Up Plan to Deport Rohingyas," *Hindu*, August 17, 2017, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/government-firms-up-plan-to-deport-rohingyas/article19511385.ece.
- 11. The Rohingya refugees' plea to stay in India has been taken up by a battery of top lawyers and human rights activists in the form of public interest litigation, whereas India's federal government has

- deputized one of its top attorneys to defend the case. The case will be heard by the top court in the following weeks. See the detailed story in Prashant Bhushan and Cheryl D'Souza, "Will India Extend Protection to the World's Most Persecuted Ethnic Minority the Rohingya?," *Wire*, October 10, 2017. https://thewire.in/186024/will-india-extend-protection-worlds-persecuted-ethnic-minority-rohingya/.
- 12. Attacking India's stance on the Rohingya, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Zeid bin Raad al-Hussein remarked, "I deplore current measures in India to deport Rohingyas at a time of such violence against them in their country." See Press Trust of India, "UN Rights Chief Deplores India's Move to Deport Rohingyas," *Hindu Business Line*, September 11, 2017, http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/news/world/un-rights-chief-deplores-indiasmove-to-deport-rohingyas/article9854329.ece.
- 13. "In Suu Kyi Meeting, Modi Shares 'Concern' Over Extremist Violence by Rohingya Outfit," *Wire*, September 6, 2017, https://thewire.in/174681/modi-aung-san-suu-kyi-myanmar-rohingya/.
- 14. See Devirupa Mitra, "Has India Become Party to a UNHRC Resolution Against Myanmar?," *Wire*, October 9, 2017, https://thewire.in/185718/india-become-party-resolution-myanmar-unhrc/.
- 15. For an excellent reading on this, see K. Yhome, "'Acting East' Through India's Subregions," Observer Research Foundation, October 2017, http://www.orfonline.org/research/acting-east-through-india-subregions/.
- 16. See Pratap Bhanu Mehta, "A Few Sacks of Rice," *Indian Express*, September 23, 2017, http://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/a-few-sacks-of-rice-rohingya-refugees-myanmar-4856665/.
- 17. Rohan Mukherjee, "India's Piquant Position at the UN," *Hindu Business Line*, February 11, 2013, http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/opinion/indias-piquant-position-at-the-un/article4404555.ece.
- 18. Salil Tripathi, "The Reluctant Philanthropist," *Caravan*, October 1, 2017, http://www.caravanmagazine.in/perspectives/india-untenable-position-rohingya-crisis.
- 19. Manu Bhagavan, *The Peacemakers: India and the Quest for One World* (New Delhi: Harper Collins, 2012).
- 20. "India Announces \$1 Million to Myanmar's Troubled Rakhine State," NDTV, December 14, 2012, https://www.ndtv.com/indianews/india-announces-1-million-to-myanmars-troubled-rakhine-state-507565.
- 21. The Citizenship Amendment Bill, which aims at granting citizenship status to persecuted minorities belonging to Hindu, Christian, Buddhist, Sikh, Jain, and Parsi backgrounds, has no place for Muslim minorities who have migrated from neighboring countries under grave circumstances. See Niraja Gopal Jayal, "The 2016 Citizenship Amendment Bill Consolidates a Trend Towards a Majoritarian and Exclusionary Concept of Indian Citizenship," *Caravan*, February 20, 2017, http://www.caravanmagazine.in/vantage/2016-citizenship-amendment-bill-majoritarian-exclusionary. Also "Government to Grant Citizenship to Chakmas," *Wire*, September 13, 2017, https://thewire.in/176951/government-to-grant-citizenship-to-chakmas/.

- 22. For example, Y Sudarshan Rao, chairperson of the Indian Council of Historical Research and a member of the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh, said that only those denizens of "eternal India" who have been displaced (namely, Hindus), can be accommodated in India. Another BJP appointee, B. B. Kumar, chairman of the Indian Council of Social Science Research, made even more hostile remarks when he said, "How can Burmese forget such enemies? They are not fools like Indians. The Burmese remember their enemies." As another analyst explained: "The saffron lesson for
- Indians is clear the Muslims are 'enemies'." See Vikas Pathak, "Rohingya Not Welcome: ICSSR Chief," *Hindu*, October 18, 2017, http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/rohingya-not-welcome-icssr-chief/article19841201.ece; and Amulya Ganguli, "Rohingya Issue Exposes BJP's Rank Islamophobia," India Press Agency, October 18, 2017, https://ipanewspack.com/rohingya-issue-exposes-bjps-rank-islamophobia/.
- 23. Mehta, "A Few Sacks of Rice."

The Carnegie Endowment is grateful to the Robert Bosch Stiftung, the Ford Foundation, and the UK Department for International Development for their support of the Rising Democracies Network. The opinions expressed in this article are the responsibility of the author.

RISING DEMOCRACIES NETWORK

The Rising Democracies Network is an initiative of the Carnegie Democracy and Rule of Law Program, which rigorously examines the global state of democracy and international efforts to support democracy's advance.



@CarnegieDROL

CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance the cause of peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

© 2017 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.



@CarnegieEndow

